

Dear CSS Friends,

I hope this email finds you and your loved ones in good health. It's been a tumultous few weeks and continues to be a challenging time for the agency and for the community as a whole.

I want to acknowledge our crisis line team and the speed with which they have adapted our services to be provided with a minimum number of people on site. Staff, interns, and volunteers alike, have demonstrated tremendous leadership and flexibility during this time and there has been no interruption in services for our callers/texters who rely on us.

One of our core values at Crisis Support Services of Alameda County is our commitment to growth, which is demonstrated through our ongoing reflection, seeking of feedback, and openness to learning, teaching, and growing together in service of our mission. We are grateful to our committed staff who live out these values and have designed a unique safety planning tool that they will be sharing with our colleagues nationwide later this year at the American Association of Suicidology conference.

Like many others who we connect with about our work, you might be wondering how you can be a meaningful part of suicide prevention in our community. I hope you consider volunteering with us, making a donation, bringing a suicide prevention training to your school or workplace. One opportunity for solidarity with us is for our 10th annual Healing Hearts 5K Walk/Run which had been scheduled for May 16th but will now be held as a "virtual run." (See the back page for more information.)

Or you can simply be open to talking about suicide prevention to those you care about. To learn more about ways you can support this important cause, visit us at: www.crisissupport.org.

In community,

Narges Zohoury Dillon, LMFT Executive Director If you would like to receive your next newsletter in a paper-free version, send a request to events@crisissupport.org



Text Counseling
of text sessions1,115
Clinical Interns & Volunteers
of Clinical Interns19
of Licensed Supervisors15
of Crisis Line Volunteers195

Narges

DURING THIS PAST YEAR 2018-2019



School-Based Mental Health: Making The Difference In Oakland

The following is an excerpt from a conversation between Maryam Toloui, Director of Wellness Services at Oakland Unity Schools and Narges Zohoury Dillon, CSS Executive Director. The partnership between the two entities has been in place for over a decade and relies on mental health professionals in training (referred to here as interns) to deliver the services.

What does the partnership between CSS and your schools look like?

The CSS interns here mostly do individual therapy but have also run groups in the past such as social skills groups, grief groups, and mood groups. They are an integral part of the services we provide and we're very lucky that between CSS and a couple other relationships, we are able to serve every student who needs the service and that's pretty incredible. We would not be able to offer the level of support to our students without CSS.

What are some common categories of concern that come up for the students here? We see a lot of depression and anxiety and a lot of suicidality and self-harm. We also see a lot of loss — our students have lost people close to them. And that's why CSS having a specialization in suicide and grief has been really helpful to us. Because unfortunately, that's much of what our students are experiencing. They are experiencing many family and life stressors, community and domestic violence, substance use, immigration and deportation issues, and housing instability. These experiences are for the most part, what we see.

As a whole, why do you think school-based mental health is a good model? I feel like it's the only model. And that's because it's so hard for our families to access services that aren't on our campus. Even when students have insurance and can technically access services, that doesn't mean that it's possible logistically. A lot of our families work 2-3 jobs to make ends meet, so getting to a clinic before they close at 5 pm is just not possible. Also transportation is expensive and it's not always safe. Those are some concerns that I have seen our families have. And because school-aged kids spend most of their waking hours at school, they already have a sense of community and trust if we are doing our job right. We can really leverage that in a way to connect them to the services that they need because they already feel comfortable here. It's not a foreign experience.

There's a stigma reduction piece to seeing a counselor at school. So that's another barrier that's addressed. Yes, because we have had such a long standing relationship with CSS and other mental health organizations, we have been able to reduce any stigma on campus. People are just used to seeing counselors around. About half of our students receive some sort of support on a yearly basis, though not all through CSS.

Have you noticed a rise in utilization of services or the need on your campus? Yes. Each year we serve more students than the previous year. That might be that the need is increasing, but I wonder if it's also recognizing that services are available and that they have a good reputation. Things that maybe go unnoticed before, now come our way.

What about suicide prevention in general, how do you think schools and agencies can partner? I think the more information we have the better. It's really great that the CSS counselors here also answer the (Crisis) Hotline, because when they are doing safety planning, or risk assessments with students, they can also talk about the hotline as a resource they know a lot about. I have had counselors call with students to make it less scary and to see what it's like. The resources that are out there to prevent suicide are more accessible because our counselors can talk about them in a real way. Whereas stigma around getting support has gone down, I think suicidality still carries a lot of stigma and a lot of misunderstanding especially among parents. Having more people on campus who can talk to parents about what to do if their kid is making suicidal comments is really important.

A Year of Transitions and Deepening Commitments!

new the r

In the fall, we were right on course for our

first annual miniature golf tournament, **FAIRWAY TO WELLNESS**, in Castro Valley.



This past year, Crisis Support Services of Alameda County has a new Executive Director, **Narges Zohoury Dillon**, who took over the role from much-beloved, long-time ED, **Nancy Salamy**.

Last Spring, our **HEALING HEARTS 5K WALK/RUN FOR SUICIDE PREVENTION** brought our community together. Due to the pandemic, our 10th annual event will be a virtual run. Participants will run their own 5K course (3.1 miles), while maintaining social distancing. Visit www.tinyurl.com/healingheart5K

This winter CSS held its first-ever fundraising art show, **ART FOR LIFE** featuring local artists and friends of the agency.





The MUSIC VIBES

fundraiser brought gospel music together with mental health.



ZINO Mediterraneaninspired restaurant in Berkeley donated \$1 for every "Flor de Vida" cocktail sold.





FROM CONES TO CONNECTIONS

By Lorrie Goldin, LCSW

"Crisis Support Services changed my life."

We're used to hearing this from callers, whether on the brink of suicide; devastated by loss; living with persistent mental illness; or desperately lonely with no one else to talk to. I am not a caller, but CSS changed my life, too.

In 1978, after moving to Berkeley from the East Coast with a newly minted B.A. in English and landing a job scooping ice cream, I saw a notice asking for volunteers at the local suicide prevention hotline. It had never occurred to me to do anything like this, but since I had plenty of time on my hands, I decided to check it out.

The agency was in a hard-to-find church basement. But I found it, and was accepted.

I loved it immediately. Nothing had ever felt as meaningful as connecting with another person on the end of the line, of mattering. I was humbled by the fortitude of people struggling with unbelievably difficult problems. I learned the profound power of listening, of presence, acceptance, and compassion. I learned how to persuade a person who had swallowed pills to accept help so they could live instead of die. I learned how to help someone draw upon their inner and outer resources to get through a crisis. I learned how to set boundaries, and to break down barriers of mistrust and hopelessness.

Scooping ice cream was tasty and fun, but I had found a different line of work, as well as my professional birthplace: My volunteer experience led me to become a licensed clinical social worker.

Although I've worked in private practice and other agencies, I've always stayed connected to CSS — as a volunteer, on staff, and, for the past 25+ years, as a supervisor and consultant. The dedication and hard work of hundreds of volunteers and staff members have constantly inspired and invigorated me over the decades.

A lot has changed from those days in the basement. CSS answers tens of thousands more calls from an increasingly diverse population struggling with ever more complex problems. CSS's programs have expanded to include Grief Counseling, including specialized groups for those bereaved by suicide or homicide; In-Home Senior Counseling Services;

school-based counseling; Teens for Life, which offers education about suicide prevention to public middle and high schools throughout Alameda County; community education; a text line; follow-up services for those discharged from the hospital after a suicide attempt; and an extensive Nightwatch program offering after-hours crisis intervention and support throughout California. Robust volunteer and intern training programs support all of these efforts (as does the generous financial help from our community of donors!)

One thing has never changed throughout the years: The profound sense of person-to-person connection, of making a difference through the simple act of being there. I've experienced this even since I walked down those basement steps for my first shift. It's the heart and soul of CSS, changing lives for the better.

THINGS YOU CAN DO:



Contact us about becoming a phone or text volunteer



Come to our community events www.crisissupport.org gets you started!



Make a tax-deductible donation today

Help Will Soon Be Only Three Digits Away

In late 2019, the Federal Communications Commission proposed 988 as a three digit number to be used nationwide for suicide prevention and mental health hotline access. This shift, which is awaiting legislative approval, is estimated to be nearly two years away from implementation and is a major step toward stigma reduction. The anticipated result is an increase in access to vital services crisis centers provide to their communities through assessment, safety planning, and referrals to appropriate resources.

The National Suicide Prevention Lifeline also known as "The Lifeline," currently responds to approximately 2.5 million calls per year through a network of over 170 accredited local crisis lines (including ours) and anticipates that the shift to a 3 digit number would double the call volume to 5 million calls in its first year, and to over 12 million by the fifth year.

The prospect of such an enormous increase in the reach of crisis hotlines is one that is both exciting and worrying for those of us familiar with the already stretched systems in place within our centers and within our communities. Over the last few years, our center has experienced an increase in calls from those calling The Lifeline and has also experienced an increase in the intensity of calls, which translate to more individuals who are in need of more in-depth crisis intervention.

We look forward to continuing to be part of a system that values local response and plan to be vocal advocates for additional resources that would enable our center to continue to respond to the increased need for suicide prevention and crisis intervention.



GROUPS OFFERED BY CRISIS SUPPORT SERVICES OF ALAMEDA COUNTY

Survivor of Suicide Attempt Support Group provides support for individuals over 18 years who have made a suicide attempt. This group offers adults a safe, confidential supportive environment to explore strengths and coping skills and receive support.

Grief Support Group is for people over 18 years old. There are few events in life that are as painful as the death of your spouse, life partner or other loved one. You may wonder whether you can survive this overwhelming loss. Join others as we share this difficult time.

Women's Support Group for Women 55 and Over

Life transitions often produce anxiety as well as a sense of loss and grief. The transition from middle adulthood to senior status can be a difficult period. How do we reinvent ourselves as mature women with much to offer?

Men's Support Group is for men 55 and over. Navigating changing life stages can be a tricky process: Changing

roles, expectations, health problems and financial stresses may make our elder years harder than we expected. In this group, men share their stories and talk about how they make it through, what holds them together in the midst of difficult life passages and learn from one another in the process.

Loss Due to Suicide Group is designed to aid those who have lost a loved one to suicide. The pain and grief associated with the death of a loved one is often magnified during the holiday season because it is a time that family and friends gather in celebration. A death has forever changed the meaning of the holiday season.

Homicide Survivors provides support, coping strategies and a safe outlet for those who have lost a loved one to homicide. Death by homicide is especially difficult for survivors who are often re-traumatized by the criminal justice system and by feeling stuck in the experience of helplessness, despair and rage.

If interested in or more of these groups, please call our Counseling Program at 1-800-260-0094

Follow-Up Calls Fill a Vital Need

By Binh Au, Crisis Line Program Director

"I Was referred to you guys by a friend. She advised me to call and it helped. It really helped. I appreciate you, I really do."

"The call back from the counselor was really helpful. She was really nice and I felt better after talking with her. I didn't have any more suicidal feelings."

These are just two examples of the many expressions of gratitude we have received during a follow-up call. In a different follow-up call, the person reported to the counselor that in their first crisis line call, they were on the way to the Golden Gate Bridge. They did not tell the counselor at the time of the call but the connection was so helpful they chose to live through the day. Stigma and shame about living with suicidal experiences is real. Crisis line counselors don't judge. When you call the crisis lines, we want you to be yourself. Be authentic and open because that is how crisis line counselors will respond to you. Many crisis line counselors have lived experience of being in crisis, and have lived through suicidal experiences.

Follow-up calls are opportunities for counselors to reconnect with people in crisis after their initial call to provide ongoing support, additional suicide assessment and intervention and additional safety planning and connection to resources. The service is not therapy and is not a substitute for professional psychiatric help. Rather, through one or more conversations, the follow-up counselor collaborates on a plan to keep people in crisis safe through the crisis period and explores ways the person can be connected to a support system.

It takes a tremendous amount of courage to reach out in a time of crisis. We honor people by reaching back to offer continued support. We provide followup calls for people experiencing active and difficult to manage suicidal thoughts and feelings, as well as people who were recently released from the hospital after a mental health crisis.

In December 2019. a study published in JAMA, (*The Journal of the American Medical Association*) showed that suicide deaths were nearly 57 times higher with patients who were in a hospital or emergency room after deliberate self-harm — with or without suicidal ideation and 31.4 times higher for patients who

were in the hospital reporting they had suicidal ideation but no self harm. We hear stories

on the crisis lines and in the community of people leaving the hospital after a crisis without many options or referrals. The crisis line program is here to fill that gap, to connect with people and be a partner on the journey to recovery.

Binh for counselors as well. Historically, after a crisis line call, the counselor may never know what happens with someone they had a meaningful connection with. Not knowing can leave the counselor with some anxiety and worry for the person in crisis. The follow-up calls are an opportunity to build connections between the program and the person who was in crisis. People also have an opportunity to provide gratitude for the counselor. This is an example of CSS values in action.

In 2019, the crisis line program dedicated funding and crisis line supervisors to provide follow-up services and we tripled our ability to connect with people at the highest risk for dying by suicide.

If you or a loved one was recently released from any hospital in Alameda County and would like ongoing support, please reach out to Kenneth, our hospital follow-up supervisor, at 510-420-3288.

Reference: https://talk.crisisnow.com/new-study-shows-in-creased-risk-of-suicide-after-emergency-department-visits/

Crisis Support Services of Alameda County (CSS) was founded in 1966 on the humanistic idea that skilled intervention by non-professionals can help people in emotional crisis

Many thanks to our recent donors! We would like to recognize our recent donors who gave gifts between 12/01/2018 and 2/13/20. Our apologies if we missed you. Please let us know so we can list you on our website's donor acknowledgment page: rgelber@crisissupport.org

Sadegh Nobari, LMFT President Stephanie Mann

Vice President Shirley Juster

Vice President Barbara Ziontz, CFP Treasurer

Anna Guha Secretary

Hon. Sandra Brown Armstrong

Bill Brauer Kevin Chambers

Matthew Friedman Nancy Ranney Susan Sniderman, MD

Wilson Hsieh, Vol. Rep. Tina Broussard, Int. Rep

Carter Mehl, Ph.D. **EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR**

Narges Zohoury Dillion, LMFT

PRESIDENT'S ADVISORY COUNCIL

Bruce D. Holloway, PhD. JD Morgan Humes Henry Renteria, MSW Ronald Tauber, PhD Jean T. Yee

GRANTS AND PUBLIC SUPPORT

Alameda County Area Agency on Aging

Alameda County Behavioral Health Care Services

Cisco Systems Foundation

East Bay Foundation on Aging

Eden Health District Fremont Bank Foundation

Horizons Foundation The Thomas J. Long

Foundation The Lowell Berry Foundation

New York Life Foundation The San Francisco Foundation

DONORS (12/1/18 -2/01/20)

A Sistah's Touch Elli Abdoli Golnaz Nobari Abdoli Sheridan Adams Judith Ahronheim, MD Alameda Co Firefighters Association Alameda Health Systems Joan Alexander Shawn Alexander Alta Bates Summit Medical Mildred & Walter Alvarez Jeffrey & Joan Angell

Evelyn Apte

Robert and Evelyn Apte

BOARD OF TRUSTEES Robert Beggs & Mary Ashby Kimberlee Austin

Bay Area Community Services (BÁCS)

Peter Bank Barbara Lee for Congress Kathryn Ann Barnhart and John McCarthy Kathleen Barry

Diana & Nick Bartlett Suzan and John Bateson

Roderick Becker Robert Ashby & Mary Beggs Isaac Benham

Peter Benvenutti Jacqueline Beth Jayanthan Bhattathiripad Kevin & Anette Biddle Erik Bigglestone

Elaine Binger Steve Bischoff Kathleen & Jon Blake, In honor of Rachel Weiler &

Stu Elston RitaBlitt

Blue Oak Therapy Center Body By Pam Dale Allen Boland Joie Botkin Terence Bottomley and

Kate Spohr Darlene Bowman Christopher Brawn

Rudolf and Helen Bredderman John & Jean Brennan

Iris Brooks Marietta & Alan Brown Imani Brown

Douglas Brown BRP Properties Berkeley, LLC (Zino/Hotel Shattuck)

Amy Brueggemeyer and David M. Kator **Bugler Construction** Melinda Byerley Elizabeth Callahan

Claire Capor Thomas Carr Kevin E. Chambers

Julie Chan Jim Coates, In honor of Binh Joan Coffey-Caton Ruth Cohn Alice Collins Andrew Condey

Andrew Condey, Ph.D. Peter Cook & Morgen Humes Charles Cook Frank Cook Brian Copeland Sarah Cramer Ann Marie Cullen Carolyn Wander Daniel

Virginia Darrow

Peggy Datz

Sam Davis and Joanne Cuthbertson Davis-Cuthbertson Family

Fund Devah Defusco Lori DeLav Cathy Delkman

Stacey Dembroge Perry Dexter DHW Insurance Brokers Marci Dillon

Narges Zohoury Dillion Susan Doerr, in dedication of Howard Gunter Smith and Norman Charles Smith

Steven Dorough Deborah Dubroff Donald & Lois Duncan Brooks Dyer

Albert Dytch East Bay Express Eating Love Catering Steve Eckert

David Edelson Amy Eden Eden Health District Amy Eden William & Nancy Elliott

Myra Emanuel S. Osborn Erickson

Sonia Estrada FERC - Family Education and Resource Center

Douglas & Rosalyn Ferman Angelos Findikakis Susan Fishman Gael Fitzmaurice

Dale Fousel and Deborah Everett Tom Franco

Fremont Hospital BHC Irina Frenkel Matthew & Lisa Friedman

Nancy Friedman Andrew & Cynthia Friedman Marissa Frumento

Jennifer Fry Subir Gaind Athena Galanis Victoria Galland, Ph.D. Games of Berkeley Patricia Gangwer

Mary Anne Gayhartt Andree Mc Giffin Debra Gilliss Michele & David Glass Marjorie Glicksman, in honor

of Tiena Meriage Stephen & Estelle F Goldbart Howard and Cindi Goldberg Edward & Marjorie Goldberger Lorrie Goldin and Jonathon V. Marshall

Golfland/Golden Tee

Castro Valley

Sandra Gonzalez Iris Goodman Lisa Goodman Michael and Laurel Gothelf Patricia Granberg, MD

Green Valley Landscape Anna Griffin, in gratitude to Hanneke Abuda Peter Grube Anna Guha

Claudia Gundell Dr. Mary Haake Rita Haberlin Norma Hadnot Katie Halman

Karen Harber Carla Harkness Jazmine Harnishfeger Elizabeth Harris

Tracy Hazelton Carolyn Kendrick-Heaverne and Ćliff Heaverne

Harmon Heed Maxine Heiliger Noah Henry-Darwish Janet Herben Robert Herzstein

Richard Hintz Susan Hochbaum Anneke Hogeland, MS, MFT

Amold Horwitz Mary Hovingh Colin Hurley Claire Isaacs Wahrhaftig

Richelle Jacobs Douglas Jensen Jal Jimreivat, in memory of Michelle Bullard-Stokke

David E. Keefe

A. Jerry Keyser

Marjorie Kirk

Matthias Klein

Jae-Hyun Klepeis

Emily Kirk

Lila Kluger

Helen Koci

Ken Korach

Joan M Kovach

Anne Kramer

Gerald Kratz

Ellen and Lawrence Keeshan

Donald W. Kiehn M.F.T.

Andrew and Susan Jokelson Lorna E. Jones

Shirley Juster Ira Marlowe Lauren Kahn Anne Marriott Kaiser Permanete

Betty Kano Lorrie Goldin Charles Kapelke Greg Martin Jane Rachel Kaplan

Gregory Kaplan Rene Mastin Cassandra Kapsalis Matthew and Lisa Friedman Patricia Kates Danessa Mayo May T. Kawamoto

Barnhart

Virginia L. McClow Andree McGiffin McKinnon Body Therapy

Center Hannah Meadow Mechanics Bank Carter Mehl Chris Mehling

Pamela Mendelsohn Eve Meyer

Mary Laing, In memory of Michelle Bullard-Stokke

Rebecca Krause

Juliette Kruse

Ted Kugelman

Lane Partners

Charpentier

.Janowitz

LCB Associates

Gorton Lee

Deborah Lenz

Trust

Stephen & Margaret Laner Michelle Morris James Moyers Lee Latimer and Bonnie James J. Mullins

Andrew Lazarus and Naomi Ellen Newman, Ph.D. Phi Nauven Athena Nichols Nuchine Nobari

Esther Lerman, MFT Sadegh Nobari Sue Levin Leesa Noonan, in memory of Sara Linderman Michelle Bullard-Stokke

Susan and Douglas Linney Oakland Motorcycle Club Faye Livingston Oaklandish Carolyn Lizotte Adrienne Oberstein Llamas of Circle Home

Emily Loeb, Ph.D. Tamara Okyere Meghan Long, in memory of Tyler Moore

Mari Loria Emily Lovell Maria Ortiz LunchBots Inc, In honor of Shoshana Gould

Zander Lurie and Kristin Scott Osborn Vogelsong Cary Lurie

Jason and Jennifer Lurie Grinling & Kathryn MacClelland

Nanette and John Madden Rosio Magallon Chris Maginn

Mak Charitable Fund Stephanie Mann Thomas and Sheilah Mann

Don & Adrienne Mannis

Jonathan Marshall, in honor of

Georgia Lund Maslowski

John & Kathryn Mc Carthy &

Abby McAdams Alicia and David McCage

Anne Miller, in honor of

Dan Miller John Miller Marlene Millikan Phyllis Mizuhara Kim Mizuhara Alison Moncrieff

Claudia Sieber Ellen and Philip Siegelman Jane Musser Jeffrey Silberman Larry Simon Marlene Sinicki

Janice Smith-Yamagata and Michael Yamagata Paul and Susan Sniderman Souza Constuction Inc. Linda O'Hara-Scott Lois Spence

Margaret & Contee Seely

Nina and Nathan Shoehalter

SF Fitness - Oakland

Pat & Merrill Shanks

Barbara Shapiro

Janna Sherman

Robert Shobar

David Shanks

Kate Spohr Susan Springborg and Greg Martin Stanford Health Care -Martin Ogden

Valley Care Noah Stein Gretchen Lynn Gize Olbrich, in Katrina Stewart memory of W. Gregory Gize Joseph Stilwell Sandra L. Oldaker Lynn Stinnett Mary B. Strauss

Orton Family Foundation Annemarie Sudermann Mildred Swafford Ruth D. Palmer, MFT Ronald Tambellini Pankow Builders Ronald Tauber Rosalind Parenti Naomi Teplow

Peers Envisioning and

Sharon Pieczenik

Prema Prabhakar

Erica and Casey Pringle

Progressive Urgent Care

Juliette Powell

Miauel Quiroz

Anne Raftery

Nancy Ranney

Tricia Reichert

Jeanne Reisman

Mark Richardson

Elizabeth Rogers

Larry Ronhaar

Mitchell Roper

Laura Rubin

Faye Saechao

Barbara Saler

Rosanna Sarmiento

Lillian Schaechner

Yvonne L. Schwartz

Linda O'Hara Scott

Robert Family Foundation

Nancy & George Salamy

Elizabeth Rebensdorf

Christopher Reburn

Miriam Rabinovitz

Michael and Ann Parker The Oakland Athletics Tirtza Pearl, dedicated to Lew Community Fund Craig Thompson Charlie Peckham, in memory of Marshall Peckham

Thoughtful Human Sandra J. Tillin Engaging in Recovery Services Charles and Susan Toder UCSF Benioff Children's

Hospital Oakland Gloryanna Valerio Leonce Bob Van Noord

Ronald and Adrienne Vyse Eric Wagner

Javne Walker Andrew Wallach Jennifer Ways Barry Weeks Rachel Weiler Alice Wilkins, LCSW Lois Wolf

Nicholas Wolfinger Dedicated to Barbara Wolfinger Losa Wong & Larry Mar David Wood

Janice & Michael Yamaqata Jean Yee Deborah Yost Elaine Zelnik Lisa Zinn Zino's Barbara Ziontz Kamran Zohoori



Crisis Support Services of Alameda County P.O. Box 3120 Oakland, CA 94609 CRISISSUPPORT.ORG

ADDRESS CORRECTION REQUESTED

NONPROFIT ORG U.S. POSTAGE PAID SAN JOSE, CA PERMIT 1206

NOT RUNNING THESE DAYS? OUT OF TOWN?
Sign Up for the **HEALING HEARTS VIRTUAL RUN** at www.tinyurl.com/HealingHearts5K



Visit www.tinyurl.com/healinghearts5K to register